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May 7, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E


Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits an ordinance as required by Ordinance 17707, Section 13, ER5 for CIP Project 1117106 Children and Family Justice Center (CFJC), for the approval of a design-build contract for the project.  

On August 7, 2012, voters approved a nine-year property tax levy lid lift to finance the project to replace the Youth Services Center at 12th Avenue and Alder Street in Seattle.  The project includes constructing a new courthouse and detention facility and a parking structure.  Ultimately, two phases are envisioned for the project: Phase 1, which is considered the base scope of work, and Phase 2, which is future expansion of the court facility.  The future expansion envisioned for Phase 2 includes the addition of two stories to the court building, adding five to seven courtrooms.

The structure of the levy lid lift and the highly specialized design and construction required to complete the project makes the design-build project delivery approach the most conducive to achieving a successful project.  The CFJC Project Oversight Committee, consisting of representatives from the Executive Branch, Superior Court, the King County Prosecutor’s Office, and the King County Council, recommended unanimously to use the design-build approach on the project.  On July 26, 2013, the Washington State Capital Projects Advisory Review Board granted King County authority to use the design-build alternative contracting procedure for the project.  

Three design-build teams are currently in competition for the design build contract.  The final proposals from the design-build teams were submitted on April 18, 2014.  It is anticipated that a final recommendation from the project team and CFJC Project Oversight Committee will be made in late May.  In order to keep the project on schedule, and to facilitate a thorough review of the contract by the County Council, the Executive and project management staff have already shared sections of the draft contract with Council staff and legal advisors; the enclosed contract reflects all edits resulting from that preliminary review.

 The contract also includes four Alternates that could be added to the base scope of the project:  

· Alternate 1: Enlarge Phase 1 areas in the court facility to accommodate future Phase 2 Expansion (12,000 square feet).  This Alternate would include expansion of lobby areas, day care, and general circulation.
· Alternate 2: Enlarge Phase I support areas in the detention building (4,000 square feet.) This Alternate does not expand the detention capacity; rather, it anticipates the need for additional offices, interview rooms, storage and toilets in the Detention Facility to support the expanded court activity that would take place with the added Phase 2 courtrooms.
· Alternate 3: Shell and Core of two additional floors for Family Law Court Program (70,000 square feet.) 
· Alternate 4: Seattle School District’s Alder Academy (5,500 square feet.)

[bookmark: _GoBack]Alternates 1, 2, and 3 are key components of developing Phase 2 of the Children and Family Justice Center. Alternate 4 for the Alder Academy would be funded by a separate appropriation and conditioned on the execution of a binding agreement with the School District.  

It is my goal to incorporate as much of Phase 2 (Alternates 1-3) as possible in Phase 1 construction, within the limitations of the project budget.  To that end, I am requesting that Council authorize the Facilities Management Division, with the recommendation of the Project Oversight Committee, to include these Alternates in the current project as long as the authorized project budget is not exceeded.  Ideally, in terms of the project schedule, the Council will vote on this ordinance in early July 2014.  I recognize that this is a tight timeline, and that there are significant policy considerations with regard to the scope of the project.  My team stands ready to continue to work with Councilmembers, Council staff, and our legal advisors to provide you with all necessary information to inform your policy decisions.

The design-build project delivery system furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan by exercising good financial stewardship and planning for the long-term sustainability of vital public safety services in an equitable and just manner and allows us the opportunity to work with the design-build team to incorporate alternates identified in the contract without exceeding the authorized project budget. 


Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division at 206-296-0630.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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